VILLAGE OF CORONA

BOARD OF TRUSTEES

Regular Meeting

February 10, 2009

5:30 PM

A Regular Meeting of the Corona Village Council was held on February 10, 2009 at 5:30 P.M. at Corona Village Hall, Corona, New Mexico.

PRESENT:

Mayor Hignight

COUNCIL MEMBERS:

Samuel Seely

Kimberlee Smith

Sherrill Bradford

EMPLOYEES:

Janet Verna

Turner Wilson 

VISITORS:

See attached list.

ABSENT:

Terri Racher

The Mayor called the meeting to order.

Pledge of Allegiance

FIRST ON THE AGENDA

Approval of Purchase Requisitions and Review of Purchase Vouchers

The Mayor stated there were no Purchase Requisitions to approve. 
Councilor Bradford requested more detail regarding the utility charges for the Clinic and Senior Center.

The Clerk clarified the Senior Center was charged only for the gas service as per the contract and the Village covered their water and trash.  Presbyterian was charged for half the utilities up to $300.00 as per the contract.

Councilor Bradford asked why the amount was so high since they were only open one day a week.

The Mayor reported the temperatures at the clinic were programmed to be at 62 degrees when the facility was closed.
The Clerk clarified the amount also included electricity.  She stated the other buildings did not include electricity since the electricity accounts were paid directly to the Co-op and would be listed on a different line on the Purchase Voucher list. 

NEXT ON THE AGENDA

Approval of Minutes
The Mayor asked for a motion to approve the three sets of Minutes. 
Councilor Bradford stated she had one correction on the Minutes for January 27, 2009, on the last page, in the last paragraph.  She clarified the Fuel Surcharge Rate had been decreased by .25, but Debra also had plans to go to the County to ask for a General Rate increase.
The Clerk noted the corrections.

The Mayor asked Councilor Bradford to notify him when the general rate increase occurred since the Village rates mirrored the County rates.

The Mayor asked if there were any other corrections.
Councilor Seely made a motion to approve the Minutes for the Regular Meeting, January 13, 2009, the Special Meeting on January 22, 2009 and the Special Meeting on January 27, 2009.

Councilor Smith seconded the motion.

The Mayor called the vote.

The Clerk called the roll.

Councilor Bradford:  For

Councilor Seely:  For

Councilor Smith:  For   

NEXT ON THE AGENDA

Discussion of Water Rates established by Ordinance #08-04 

The Mayor stated he wanted to review the rate survey that the Deputy Clerk, Jacque Davis, had put together regarding water haul rates in the surrounding communities.  He stated the price of water had been brought to his attention when he was talking to Senator Adair and Bob Kurtz of the DOT about the Hwy 54 project through Corona.    The conversation included some discussion regarding the water needs of the contractor.  He reported the contractor would use millions and millions of gallons, and he wanted to insure the tanker fill haul rate was competitive.  The Mayor stated the Village had a great opportunity to increase revenues from commercial water haul sales, and he did not want to short change the Village from benefiting from this opportunity.   
The Mayor reviewed the survey with the Council.

The Mayor stated the survey reflected water rates varying from $100.00 per 1000 gallons in Mountainair, to $50.00 per 1000 gallons in Willard and Corona’s present rate of $3.85 per 1000 gallons.

The Mayor stated he had also reviewed the current water ordinance and discovered the tanker fill water haul rate was less than the in-town residential rate with a water service fee, and he felt the value should be the same.  He stated a customer with an in-town residential water meter paid $16.00 for the first 2000 gallons, a customer with an out-of-town residential meter paid $24.00 for the first 2000 gallons and a water haul customer paid  $7.70 for 2000 gallons.  He stated he felt it was unfair to the residents of Corona who owned the system to sell water from the tanker fill water meter at a lower rate to rural residents than to those connected to the system.  

The Mayor stated he also wanted look at the water service fee and suggested there be two different rates: one for a residential water meter and a higher rate for a master water meter.  He identified the inequity of some users that received their water from a master meter and were not paying an individual water meter service fee. 
The Mayor suggested the master meter rate be $50.00 or $5.00 per tap whichever was higher. 

The Mayor described a current situation that used a master meter to deliver water to 8 houses, but based on the current ordinance they were only paying a $9.00 monthly fee for the meter service fee ($6.00 x 1 ½ - out-of-town rate) for all 8 houses. 
The Clerk asked the Mayor to identify his example.

The Mayor identified Cougar Mountain as the example in his situation.  

The Clerk asked if there would be any increase for Village residents. 

The Mayor stated no.  He stated he was seeking only an increase for a master meter service fee and for the tanker fill water rate. 

The Mayor also expressed his concerns about the cost of replacing a master meter at $700.00, the cost of replacing a residential meter at $45.00, and how the currents rates did not sufficiently build a reserve to cover those potential expenses.

The Clerk asked how many master meters were currently in use.

The Mayor confirmed there were only two – Cougar Mountain Phase 1 and Cougar Mountain Phase 1B.
Turner Wilson confirmed Montell’s and Racher’s would have individual residential meters when they were finally connected to the new Huey Lane Water Line.

The Mayor asked Mr. Wilson what he thought about the master meter rate of $50.00 or $5.00 per tap whichever was greater. 

 Mr. Wilson stated the rate was currently inequitable and thought the change would be good.

The Clerk asked if there would be a rate change for the out-of-town customers along the water line.

The Mayor stated no since they also all used individual residential meters.  They would still pay 1 ½ times the in-town price for both the service fee and for water usage.
The Clerk suggested there should be a different price for residential tanker fill water users and commercial tanker fill water users. 

The Mayor stated there could be two rate schedules.
The Mayor suggested the tanker fill water rate should be raised to $10.00 for 1000 gallons.

The Mayor calculated a comparison for the same amount of gallons for both the current tanker fill water rate and the in town residential rate.
Discussion followed regarding the Mayor’s comparison.

The Mayor asked Mrs. Davis how she calculated the tanker fill water invoices.

Mrs. Davis stated she calculated the total number of gallons - 1000 x $3.85.  She stated that a simple calculation would be best since the invoice was calculated manually and Caselle was not used for tanker fill water billing.

The Mayor agreed that a flat rate would be best.

Mrs. Davis pointed out that other communities in her survey also had a minimum rate.

The Mayor agreed a minimum requirement would be good.

Discussion followed regarding a minimum requirement.

Discussion followed regarding the surrounding community rates from the survey.

The Mayor concluded the discussion by asking the Council to finalize how the rates would be listed in the new ordinance for the water service fee. 

The Council discussed the water service fee for a master meter service rate to be $50.00 or $5.00 per tap whichever was greater per month.  Residential Meter Service Fee would remain $6.00.

The Mayor concluded by asking Council to finalize how the rates would be listed in the new ordinance for the tanker fill water rate. 
The Council discussed the fee for the rural residential tanker fill water rate to be $7.50 per 1000 gallons. 

The Council discussed the fee for the commercial tanker fill water rate to be $10.00 per 1000 gallons  
The Mayor asked the Clerk to review the January 2009 tanker fill water invoices with the Council. 

The Mayor converted the January 2009 Huey tanker fill water invoice using the same amount of gallons at the in-town residential rate and the proposed rural residential tanker fill water rate.

Discussion followed regarding the converted Huey invoice.
The Mayor stated he would write the Ordinance and have it ready for the next meeting for further review.

Discussion followed regarding having a lower Commercial rate for the un-potable water from the Gallinas Well.

NEXT ON THE AGENDA

Public Works Update – Turner Wilson

Water:  Mr. Wilson reported on the unaccounted water usage for January 2009.  
Water Production: 1,271,816 gallons   

Billed and Unbilled Water Usage: 1,120, 310 gallons 

Unaccounted Water:  151,506 gallons or 12% 
Mr. Wilson reported that Lincoln County Road Department was now using meter sheets to report the amount of water they were using.  Fire Department was also using meter sheets to report the water they were using for training and maintenance. 
Mr. Wilson stated the water meter sheets would help isolate the known non-metered usage from the truly unknown usage.
Water Improvements:  Mr. Wilson reported a representative from Total Tanks, Tom Blain from Lone Mountain and Bob Smith from Smith Engineering had been at the new water tank site on  Friday, February 7, 2009 to review the punch list.  Total Tanks seemed to feel they were done with refinishing the interior of the tank, but Tom Blain felt the work was unsatisfactory and expressed his intent to satisfy Corona with a quality product.  Tom Blain directed the representative from Total Tanks to leave the site, and Tom himself planned to handle the touch up painting and punch list.
Water Filtration:  Mr. Wilson reported the roof has been raised on the well house, the interior painting had been completed, and the treatment equipment was in place.  Additional work needed to be completed on the interior of the building; mainly painting and lighting.  Additional pipe and supplies would need to be purchased for the final treatment system hook up.  He estimated it would be another 30 days to complete all the work in order to make the final connection of the treatment system to the wells.
Huey Lane Water Improvements:  Mr. Wilson reported they were moving along with the digging for the new water line.  He reported it would take a while to get the new line completed since they were working on other water system tasks.
Natural Gas System:  Mr. Wilson reported he was in the process of being audited by the Public Regulatory Commission, and it looked like he would be cited on multiple violations.  The current PRC inspectors seemed to have a whole new set of rules from the previous PRC inspectors.
The Mayor reported to the Council the procedural manual that had been developed three years ago with the help of the previous inspector was now not correct in many areas.

Discussion followed regarding a few examples of the violations that had been cited by the current inspectors.
Solid Waste: Mr. Wilson reported the trash area was running well.  Mr. Wilson mentioned Brent Racher needed to be contacted to see when the equipment might be available to shred the brush pile at the Village yard. 
Councilor Bradford asked when the plastic recycling dumpster would be emptied.
Mr. Wilson reported he would call the following week when one of the compactors would also be full.  He stated he had no other choice but to wait for a compactor to become full, otherwise there would be an additional charge if a special trip had to be made only to empty the plastic recycling dumpster.
Wastewater Treatment Project:  Mr. Wilson reported Cone Construction had poured the concrete the previous week for the headworks when the weather had been good.  Mr. Wilson also reported he had spoken to Allen Bolinger at Smith, and was told the landscaper sub contractor had proposed a bid of $18,900 for installing a secondary deeper drip system. 
Discussion followed regarding the benefits of the secondary deeper drip system.

Mr. Wilson expressed his belief that having the secondary deeper drip system would solve the potential freezing problem that could occur during the winter months.    In the summer months the shallow drip system would support the athletic field grass and eliminate the need for surface watering.
The Clerk reported she had received a $1,200 Grant from Walmart for the purchase of plastic trash cans for sorting recyclables.  She stated she would come up with a plan on how to fairly distribute the trash cans to willing recycling participants. 
NEXT ON THE AGENDA

Discussion Items from the Mayor

The Mayor reported two Bills had been introduced in the Session by Senator Adair and Representative Kintigh.  They were for the Wastewater project - $1,500,000 and for the Water Improvements project - $400,000.
The Mayor reported he hoped to hear soon from the DOT on when the Hwy 54 project would move forward.
Councilor Bradford asked if everyone had seen the Taos Muncy sign.

The Mayor stated the sign had been completed and he had spoken with Tony Johnson about a permanent home for it.
Discussion followed regarding an appropriate permanent home for the Muncy sign.
NEXT ON THE AGENDA

Adjournment
Councilor Seely made a motion to adjourn.

Councilor Smith seconded the motion.

The Mayor called the vote.

The Clerk called the roll.

Councilor Bradford:  For

Councilor Smith:  For

Councilor Seely:  For

None Opposed.

Motion Passed

Approved

__________________________




          ___________

William E. Hignight, Mayor






Date

___________________________




          _____________

Janet L. Verna, Clerk/Treasurer





Date   

